July 8, 2004

MEMORANDUM FOR:  Norman Mesewicz, Deputy Director, Labor and Employee 





Relations Division, ARHRL

FROM:  Carolyn Federoff, President, AFGE Council 222

SUBJECT:  Labor Management Relations Meeting June 23-24, 2004



Summary of Issues


As in 2002 and 2003, we are preparing a summary of issues raised at the 2004 Labor Management Relations Meeting.  In past years, our memorandum was a summary of all issues.  However, this year we are submitting the summary in multiple parts.  This memorandum covers the priority issues presented to the Secretary and Deputy Secretary, and issues presented to the Office of Administration, the HUD Training Academy, and the Office of Security and Emergency Planning.  

This summary includes issues remaining from the 2002 and 2003 LMR Meetings that remain unresolved and of concern to the Council.  These items are in bold for easy identification.

Priority Issues:


With a large majority of Local Presidents in attendance as well as the Executive Board, we established the priority issues for presentation to the Secretary and Deputy Secretary.  These included:

1.  Evidence of disrespect towards HUD employees as the customers of Human Resources, the Employee Service Center and Labor Relations.


a.  Since at least 1998, the Office of Human Resources, particularly the Staffing and Classification Division, has failed HUD employees miserably.  Findings regarding irregularities in the hiring process have been made by Administrative Law Judges, the Office of Special Counsel, and the Office of Personnel Management.  In a 2003 audit by the latter, OPM found “serious errors in most of the 59 [external vacancy announcements] audited.”  In a 1998 EEO case, a hearing officer found that “[t]he level of ineptness and ignorance of proper selection protocol exhibited in this case is astounding.”  Patoski v. Martinez, EEOC Hearing No. 160-A08342X.


Both the high rate of errors and the nature of the errors lead employees to believe that Management is deliberately manipulating the hiring process to favor selected candidates.  In particular, employees believe, and the evidence supports the belief, that Management favors for promotional opportunity candidates who are not currently HUD employees.  


It is not just malfeasance in the hiring process that damages employee morale;  misfeasance—plain incompetence—also causes damage.  The latest example of incompetence can be found in the late advertisement of Public Housing Quality Assurance Specialists.  Because HUD is under a Congressional mandate to fill these positions and achieve ceiling levels by the end of the fiscal year, and because Management did not move timely to advertise these positions, HUD can ill afford to fill these positions (which go to the GS-13 level) with current HUD employees and backfill their current positions.  If we hire internally, there won’t be time to meet both Congressional mandates—hiring the new positions and being at full ceiling—by the end of the fiscal year.  Employees will once again have lost opportunities and will resent training new employees with greater promotion potential then they have.


As in previous years, we raised as priority issues:  upward mobility, grade parity, and hiring GS-13s and above from the outside.  

i) Upward mobility.  Management needs to make a commitment to the Upward Mobility program, including the posting of a minimum of 5% of all positions as Upward Mobility during fiscal year 2005.  However, promoting career advancement for support staff does not stop at a formal Upward Mobility Program.  We also ask that HUD immediately begin to offer two-grade interval positions at the entry level GS-5/7.  Many of our support staff have college degrees and will qualify for positions at the GS-5/7 level without formal upward mobility programs.  But Management currently advertises at the GS-9/11/12 level only.  This denies career opportunity to the very support staff who have shown a commitment to their own career development.  

ii) Hiring GS-13s and above from the outside.  When determining that a new position will include promotion potential to or above the GS-13, Management needs to make a commitment to the career advancement of its current employees.  We ask that by October 1, 2004, Management communicate a clear policy in writing to all selecting officials that when the official has authority to hire from the outside, s/he will be permitted to hire an internal candidate and backfill the vacated position.

iii) Grade parity.  Currently the agency has many GS-12s and GS-13s doing identical work.  Frequently, these employees are working under the same position description.  Management must immediately begin to either promote GS-12s to the GS-13 position, or assign work that is grade appropriate to each grade level.  The present situation is a violation of the principle of equal pay for equal work, and is grossly demoralizing.

b.  The Employee Service Center continues to provide poor service to its customers, HUD employees.  For example, employees planning to retire must wait months to receive retirement estimates, and retired employees must wait months to receive correct retirement payments.  We continue to believe that the structure of the ESC is fundamentally flawed.  Management should make plans during fiscal year 2005 to return a portion of the work of the ESC to Regional and Headquarters Offices.  This will result in personal relationships that will facilitate good customer service.  Additionally, we believe that it will result in a commitment of additional staff resources.


c.  Labor Relations continues to be a problem.  We presented two examples.  The first is that of 40 issues presented at the last LMR, we have yet to receive responses to 30, nine of which remain from 2002.  The other example concerns the distribution of Supplements.  Although the contract clearly requires Management to distribute Supplements by their effective date, Management has failed to distribute more than 20 Supplements negotiated over the last three years.  There are additional examples that we did not raise at the LMR, but which are indicative of the present adversarial relationship.  The failure to enter into a settlement of the OAS team dispute without resort to the Federal Labor Relations Authority by the Council and the failure to pay arbitrator McKissick in connection with a threshold decision Management lost are two examples from this past year.


We ask that Labor Relations address matters in a timely fashion, including the timely distribution of Supplements.  Furthermore, we ask that LR assume more of a problem solving or win-win approach to matters, as opposed to an adversarial, power-based approach. 

2.  At the 2003 LMR, the Council asked for the staffing levels and ceilings by program office and by office location.  The Council asked for this information again in connection with the Buy-Out negotiations.  Deputy Secretary Bernardi advised that he believed such information is available and that it will not be kept secret.  Once again, we ask for a copy of the staffing levels and ceilings by program office and by office location.  Please provide this information before August 1, 2004. 
3.  Extension of the 6:00am pilot program to offices nationwide.  During the LMR, we referenced a memorandum sent via electronic mail to DAS Edwards and A/S Meadows setting forth the basis for expansion of the 6:00am pilot program to all but a handful of offices.  We ask that the 6:00am pilot be expanded nationwide by July 25, 2004.


In addition to the priority issues presented to the Secretary and Deputy Secretary, we presented issues to several individual cylinders.  These include:

The Office of Administration.


4.  Hiring process problems.  Please refer to 1(a) above for a full discussion.  We understand that OPM is requiring quarterly reports from the DE unit, as well as conducting a full audit of the Human Resource function.  We request copies of the quarterly reports and audit report as they become available.  Additionally, Management advised that OPM has licensed HUD to conduct entry level testing for GS-5/7 positions.   Management advised that they are investigating and will tell us whether employees must take the test every time they apply for a position, even when there is no change in the test. 


5.  Employee Service Center.  In addition to the information presented at 1(b) above, we discussed issues related to the timely distribution of EPPES awards.  The Council reminded HR that the HUD/AFGE Agreement specifies that awards are to be distributed within three pay periods of when the EPPES is provided to the employee or when the agency makes a decision regarding awards, whichever is later.  We understand from anecdotal evidence that after our meeting, DAS Edwards sent an electronic mail reminder to principal staff’s operations officers of the need to timely enter EPPES information for award processing.  Please provide us with a copy of DAS Edwards’ electronic mail reminder.

6.  Supplement 35 Grievance of the Parties Settlement.  This settlement involves the advertising of 90 positions with promotion potential to or above GS-13 to internal candidates only.  Settlement has been outstanding for more than a year.  We ask that the parties enter into a settlement agreement by September 1, 2004.


7.  Hardship Transfer Policy.  This has been on the LMR agenda since 2002.  We ask that Management consider Council input and establish a written policy before the end of the current fiscal year.


8.  Flexible Spending Accounts for parking expenses.  The Council presented this idea, along with GSA documentation, at the 2003 LMR.  It appeared from the LMR meeting that Management did not begin to look at it seriously until the week of the LMR.  This is a benefit with very low cost to HUD, and high benefit to employees in both small and large offices.  Employees in smaller offices frequently do not have access to mass transit, and do not benefit from the transit subsidy.  In larger offices, employees often park in commuter lots located adjacent to mass transit stations.  We ask that Management seriously consider FSAs for parking expenses, and report back to the Council by the end of the current fiscal year. 

9.  Distribution of Supplements.  As set forth in 1(c) above, Management needs to distribute Supplements to the HUD/AFGE Agreement by their effective dates.  At this time, approximately 20 Supplements remain to be distributed to bargaining unit employees and their managers and supervisors. We ask that the issue of Supplement distribution be resolved by August 1, 2004.


10.  Advertising benefit programs such as Childcare Subsidy and Student Loan Repayment on hud@work.  As with Supplements, it is difficult for employees and their supervisors to fully access benefit programs when they cannot find information related to the program.  Please have the Childcare Subsidy and Student Loan Repayment programs available on the employee benefits page by August 1, 2004.

11.  Providing notices to the Council electronically.  Because of problems with receipt of pouch mail in a timely fashion, and to facilitate our distribution of information to all Locals and bargaining unit employees for input, we ask that LR immediately begin to send all Article 5 Notices of Changes in Working Conditions electronically.   

12.  Distribution of vacancy announcements.  This item was not discussed at the LMR, but is closely related to the issues directly above.  Furthermore, we have been in discussions with the Office of Labor Relations regarding this matter.  We are currently investigating the OPM job agent function to determine if it meets our needs.  We will advise you by August 1, 2004, regarding this matter.


13.  Information to IT staff regarding delays in implementation of the HITS contract.  We advised Management that IT staff are not receiving regular information on the HITS contract, nor information about how the changes in the HITS contract bid process impacts their day-to-day job.  This is especially demoralizing since it appears that Admin Officers receive weekly updates, which may or may not be shared with IT staff.  Starting no later than July 26, we ask that IT staff be provided with written copies of the information supplied to Admin Officers weekly, as well as any additional information they need in order to perform at a satisfactory level.  A copy of this information should also be provided to Perry Casper as it is available. 

The HUD Training Academy.


14.  Sunday Travel.  The Council has raised this issue for years.  Director Amy Peters advised that the HTA has established a policy for no Sunday travel in connection with HTA sponsored training.  Additionally, she advised that the HTA is prepared to review curriculum prepared by program cylinders to determine if modifications can be made to avoid Sunday travel.  We ask that Management provide us with a copy of the HTA policy regarding off-duty travel.  Furthermore, we ask that the HTA send a memorandum to all principal staff advising them of the need to avoid off-duty travel along with an offer to review curriculum for that purpose.  Please provide us with copies of both by August 1, 2004. 


15.  Supervisory responsibility for employee training.  In 2003, we suggested that supervisors’ and managers’ critical elements and standards include responsibility for their employees’ training needs.  Responsibility would include ensuring that employees receive the opportunity and time to participate in training, including the HUD Virtual University.  Director Peters agreed that this would be positive.  Please advise if the agency will adopt this strategy for promoting employee training by October 30, 2004.


16.  Supervisory and Management training.  At the 2003 LMR, we suggested that supervisory and management training should include labor relations, the HUD/AFGE Agreement, and basic supervision and people skills.  Further, we requested the opportunity to participate with Management in training concerning Labor Relations and the HUD/AFGE Agreement.  This year, Director Peters advised that we would be permitted to review the training materials before it goes out and provided an opportunity for input.  Please forward a copy of the training materials, if possible in electronic form, by August 1, 2004.  


17.  Training records.  In 2003 we asked if the HIHRTS system would allow employees to access their training records.  We were advised at the 2004 LMR that this feature would not be available for several years.  In the interim, we were advised that Kay Beam and Cynthia Tobe can provide employees with copies of their training records.  


18.  Funding.  Please provide us with a copy of the HTA budget broken down by program area, Headquarters and ASCs by August 1, 2004. 


19.  Notice to employees of training opportunities.  We advised Management that the notice to employees of training opportunities was uneven;  some Training Officers sent regular updates to all employees, while others did not.  We requested that the HTA direct its Training Officers to advise all employees of training opportunities on a regular basis.  We ask that this begin no later than August 1, 2004.   


20.  Partnering with on-line universities.  The Council will provide additional   information to the HTA regarding on-line opportunities being provided by other federal agencies.

The Office of Security and Emergency Planning.


21.  Field Office Security reviews.  At the 2002 LMR, Management advised the Council that we would receive copies of the physical security standards and the results of the site visits conducted in 2002 and 2003.  We have yet to receive this information.  There was controversy at the 2004 LMR concerning Council access to the field office security reviews.  We continue to believe that our review is worthwhile as a check into the work product of the contractor.  Please advise by August 1 if (and when) we will receive copies of the field office security reviews.  With regard to the physical security standards, Management advised that we would receive a copy of the draft document prior to its submission to GSA and that we could expect to see the standards in four to six weeks.

22.  COOP.  Since the 2003 LMR, we have completed the COOP negotiations at the national level.  But that leaves local bargaining.  We ask that Management provide redacted copies of the COOP to Local Presidents for consideration of local bargaining.  Please provide the redacted copies by October 1, 2004.

23.  Field Employee access to HUD Headquarters.  This issue was initially raised at the 2002 LMR.  During the 2004 LMR we were advised of efforts to standardize ID badges throughout the Department.  In the meantime, Council Executive Board members and Local Presidents were provided with an opportunity to secure Headquarters identification for use when in DC.  Thank you.

We are preparing the summary of issues presented to the Office of Departmental Equal Employment Opportunity, Office of the Chief Information Officer, Office of the Chief Financial Officer, Field Policy and Management, and the Program Offices.  We will forward these to you as soon as they are available.  

In the meantime, we hope that work can progress on the issues summarized above.  If you have questions, please contact me at 617/994-8264.

cc:  AFGE Council 222 Executive Board


and Local Presidents

